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 Wickham and Knowle Parish Council 
 

Planning and Highways Committee 
Minutes of the Planning Committee held at Knowle Village Hall  

Thursday 18th July, 7pm 

Committee members present: Councillors Loraine Rappé (Chair), Craig Manuel,  

Sheila Chambers, Nic Holladay, Kathryn Holladay, Sandy Phillips-Lee 

In Attendance: Tracey Molloy – Locum Clerk, Councillor Malc Burt, Councillor Robert Broad 

Members of Public: 5 

1. Apologies for absence: None 

2. Declarations of interest on agenda items: Councillor Nic Holladay – Agenda Item 5.5 

3. Public Participation: 5 members of public were in attendance, observing only 

4. Minutes of the meeting held on 13th June 2024 

Minutes of the meeting having been circulated were approved and signed by the 

Chairman. 

Proposed: Councillor Nic Holladay   Seconded: Councillor Sheila Chambers 

5. Planning application: 

RESOLVED: The following response to be forwarded to the relevant Planning 

Authorities 

Proposed: Councillor Loraine Rappé   Seconded: Councillor Criag Manuel 

5.1 Case No: 24/01126/FUL  

Location: Mayles Farm Mayles Lane Wickham Fareham Hampshire PO17 5ND  

Proposal: Full application to support new agricultural access onto Hoads Hill (A32) 

Wickham  

Comment: 

Wickham and Knowle Parish Council OBJECT to this application 

The supporting traffic note (TN), states that the proposed access will allow the landowner 

to better farm fields which are currently accessed via Mayles Lane. Yet the land is not 

used for farming. The site currently operates as an equestrian livery yard. The applicants 

own masterplan webpage for the site https://www.macra.ltd/mayles-farm/ does not 

provide any reference to the fields being used for agricultural purposes but states that 

'Mayles Farm is currently used for commercial equestrian liveries, therefore the fields are 

used for grazing and are of low environmental value'. 

No evidence has been provided to demonstrate the quantum, pattern or distribution of 

these agricultural trips. No evidence has been provided to demonstrate how many farm 

vehicles from the site currently use Mayles Lane. 

The TN has not provided any evidence of how many farm vehicles from the site use 

Mayles Lane, other than that the number is 'modest'. As these are likely to form only a 

very small part of overall vehicle movements (including large lorries and HGVs). The TN 

has not provided any accident record data for Mayles Lane, or any accident record data 

to suggest that the geometry of Mayles Lane/A334 junction is resulting in a pattern of 

accidents.  
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The TN has not provided tracking drawings to show that the junction cannot be used by 

larger vehicles, or any evidence that the movements are currently problematic to the 

applicant or to other residents/users of Mayles Lane. There is therefore no evidence to 

suggesting that the proposed access will provide any betterment to Mayles Lane. 

The Parish Council cannot determine applications with such little information provided. 

The application is to form a bellmouth junction onto the A32/Hoads Hill, with a 10m/15m 

corner radii to the north and south respectively, and an 8m access road, narrowing once 

within the site. No surveys have been carried out on the A32 for this application. 

The location of the junction on Hoads Hill would cause serious safety issues. A 50mph 

road, with slow farm traffic slowing to turn is not safe. 

The TN suggests that the new access will result in carbon savings through reduced 

journey length and time. They have provided no evidence for this, but have themselves 

described the number of movements as 'modest'. The reduction in journey length and 

time would also be modest, given the proximity of the existing access to the proposed, 

however, there would be considerable carbon impacts associated with the construction 

of a new access. 

As part of the Welborne development (application reference: P/17/0266/OA), a number 

of improvements will be made to the A32 carriageway, as summarised below: 

• Introduction of cycle lanes on A32 Hoad’s Hill, through the removal of the second 

southbound lane. 

• New pedestrian crossings on Hoad’s Hill. 

• New shared use paths, including connection to the southern edge of Mayles 

Farm. 

LTP4, Policy HP1, aims to deliver the infrastructure required to support a large-scale shift 

towards walking and cycling for everyday trips. And states it will: ensure that any 

changes to the highway infrastructure prioritise walking and cycling, in line with Road 

User Utility Framework and Movement and Place Framework, Walking and Cycling 

Principles, and national policies. 

The improvements secured through the consented Welborne development fully support 

Policy HP1. 

The access proposed through this application would result in a disbenefit to this 

infrastructure scheme by creating another point of severance/disruption to a new, high-

quality cycling and walking route, and would be contrary to Policy HP1. 

 

5.2 Case No: 24/01344/APN  

Location: Long Acres Farm Laveys Lane Titchfield Hampshire  

Proposal: Agricultural Barn  

Comment: Application already determined despite closing date still live. Locum Clerk to 

follow up. 
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5.3 Case No: 24/01370/HOU  

Location: Little Acre Titchfield Lane Wickham Fareham Hampshire PO17 5NT  

Proposal: Proposed extensions to main house and garage  

Comment: No objections  

5.4 Case No: 24/01388/DIC  

Location: Woodcote Forest Lane Wickham Fareham Hampshire PO17 5DN  

Proposal: Original application: 22/02739/OUT & 23/01638/REM Condition: 

22/02739/OUT- 4, 6, 7(c) 23/01638/REM- 6  

Comment: No comment 

5.5 Case No: 24/01415/PNRCOU  

Location: The Old Post Office Station Road Wickham Fareham Hampshire PO17 5JA  

Proposal: To convert an existing two storey office building into a one bedroom duplex 

dwelling. Minor internal alterations to include the creation of an entrance hallway/ safe 

fire exit route from first floor, plus a new first floor bathroom.  

Comment: No objections  

6. Emerging Winchester Local Plan demands from Winchester City Council (WCC): 

Update 

The proposed Local Plan (Regulation 19) is being published 19th July. WCC met with the 

Parish Council in advance of the publication to let the Parish Council know that they’ve 

included a further 100 housing allocation for Wickham and selected two development 

sites. This is in addition to the 200 homes offered originally and accepted at the 

Ravenswood site. 

The Parish Council will object to the 300 housing allocation, as well as the sites selected. 

Representations can be made at the Scrutiny Committee, Cabinet and Full Council 

ahead of a formal consultation. 

Councillor Nic Holladay to liaise with legal contact to seek advice on options to object. 

7. Wickham footpath 23a upgrade consultation: No comment 

8. Parish & Neighbourhood Plans: Report received from consultant Steve Tilbury 

regarding Parish and Neighbourhood Plans - noted 

9. Independently organised consultation engagement exercises with the public 

regarding future Parish related plans  

RESOLVED: Recommendation to Full Council for Smart Marketing to be appointed to 

consult with the parish regarding a Neighbourhood Plan; what is a neighbourhood plan, 

what can it achieve, what can’t it achieve, do you support one, and would you like to be 

involved? 

Smart Marketing budget of £1500 approved. Plus, expenses for printing, delivery etc. To 

come from the general reserve.  

Reference in writing for from Curdridge Parish Council to be requested. 

Proposed: Councillor Nic Holladay   Seconded: Councillor Loraine Rappé 
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10. Speed Watch initiative update 

Wickham Residents Association has been running speed watch since March 24. 34 

sessions to date (School Road and Winchester Road) with 816 offenders recorded. The 

average offending speed being 39mph. The average speed of the top 10 offenders – 

56mph. 

This data will be followed up with Hampshire County Council and the Police.  

11. Speed Indicators Devices (SIDs) 

The Parish Council will reinvestigate deploying SIDs. Locations, costs, power supply to 

be reviewed. To be followed up at a future meeting. 

12. Recent correspondence/ reports from meetings attended of relevance to this 

committee 

12.1. Fareham Borough Council – Planning Application P/24/0874/RM: Application 

noted. The Parish Council are following up the forced name change of Knowle Road 

via MP Suella Braverman 

13. WCC Planning Decisions: Noted 

14. Motion for confidential business 

The following motion will be moved on the completion of the above business: “That in 

view of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted involving sensitive 

business, the public and the press be temporarily excluded, and they are instructed to 

withdraw.” 

15. Planning Enforcement – updates: Noted. Locum Clerk to follow up cases 

16. Response to Winchester City Council regarding 100 homes for Wickham: Covered 

in Agenda Item 6 during the public session. 

17. Welborne Development - Proposed Knowle Road name change: The Parish Council 

are following up the forced name change of Knowle Road via MP Suella Braverman. 

18. Update on boundary change decisions for Wickham GP surgery: Update from 

Councillor Loraine Rappé noted.  

 

Meeting Closed, 9.45pm 

 

 

Signed………………………………… 

 

 

 

Date…………………………………….. 



Agenda Item 7 



 

                 Conrad Energy               
             Suites D&E Windrush Court  

               Blacklands Way  
   Abingdon  

OX14 1SY 
27th August 2024 

 

Dear resident, 

Titchfield Lane Solar Farm Project 
I’m writing to you on behalf of Conrad Energy to share information about our proposals for the planned solar 
farm project on land adjacent to Titchfield Lane and surrounding the existing Raglington Farm Solar Farm off 
the A334.  I’d also like to take the opportunity to invite you to a consultation event to be held locally, where you 
will have the opportunity to meet the project team and discuss our plans.  

Our plans 
Our plans are for a 50MW solar farm project sensitively sited amongst the natural features of the land. 
Connecting to the available grid capacity via the Botley Wood substation, it will supply the network with clean 
power for homes and businesses in the local area.  

The design of the site includes proposed tree planting and screening, with the site being significantly enhanced 
for local ecology. The development is fully reversible, with an operational period of around 40 years. The site 
would be fully restored to its existing condition on cessation of operations.  

We have created the enclosed document to provide an overview of our project. We’d like to invite you to take 
part in the upcoming community consultation. Your feedback is important to us and it can help shape the 
proposals and final scheme design. 

What happens next? 
We understand that you may have questions or wish to discuss our plans. Over the coming weeks we’re 
consulting with the local community and key stakeholders on the developing design for the project. We plan to 
host a consultation event to present detailed information, listen to feedback and answer your questions.  

This drop in event will be at Wickham Community Centre on Wednesday 4th September between 15:00 and 
19:00. 

We’ve created a dedicated project webpage at: www.conradenergy.co.uk/titchfieldlane this is where you will 
be able to find out more about our proposals, provide feedback and keep up to date at each stage of the 
process. We appreciate that some people may not have easy access to the internet, so please do not hesitate 
to contact us on my mobile 07852 406092 and we can ensure you remain informed. 

About Conrad Energy  
Conrad Energy is a leading UK energy company. We’re powering the move towards renewables through 
innovation and technology. We generate power to support the National Grid when renewables can’t meet 
demand and we buy, sell and manage energy for businesses nationally. 
 
With a portfolio including gas, batteries, solar, wind and hydrogen, our 79 sites, operational or in construction, 
have a potential to generate 964MW of power. Optimised and operated using our market-leading software, 
iON+, we’re at the forefront of shaping a more efficient energy sector that is both reliable and sustainable.  
 



 

About me 
My name is George Hall, and I will be your main contact on this project. I am a renewable engineer who has 
been in the solar industry since 2009. I have designed and built over 400 solar arrays across the country, from 
the UK’s first solar car port at Bentley Motors in Crewe, to solar farms in Somerset, Sussex and Dorset, to the 
ground mounted array that powers the Glastonbury Festival Site. I have recently led the development of Larport 
Solar Farm in Herefordshire, a site shaped very much by community engagement and delivering significant 
biodiversity benefits.  

As I grew up on a farm in Dorset, I understand what is important for the land and to rural residents, as well as 
the fine balance between the need for carbon reduction and the importance of our traditional countryside. 

Your feedback is important to us, and we have a proven track record in listening to and working with the local 
communities around our proposed sites. I hope you can come along to the information event shortly and look 
forward to meeting you then.  

 

Best wishes 

 

 

 

George Hall 

Head of Solar  
Conrad Energy 
07852 406092 
George.hall@conradenergy.co.uk 
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My  r e f e r e n c e  

Yo u r  r e f e r e n c e  

E - ma i l  

Chi l dren ’s  Serv ices  Depar t ment  

E l i zabeth  I I  Cour t  Nor th ,  

Winches te r  

Hampshi re  SO23 8UG  

 

Telephone 0300 555 1384  

Fax  01962 842355  

Tex tphone 0845 603 5625  

 
 

 

E nq u i r i e s  t o  

D i r e c t  L i n e  

Da t e  

 

Dear Consultee 
 
Pre-planning consultation on the proposal to build a new 900 place secondary 
school on land at North Whiteley due to open in September 2027 
 
Hampshire County Council wishes to consult with you ahead of the proposal to 
submit a planning application for a new secondary school at North Whiteley.   
 
The proposal  
The area around Whiteley in southern Hampshire has experienced significant re-
development in recent years. Initial development provided 2,000 new homes and a 
further 3,500 homes are planned as part of the development known as North 
Whiteley, 1,500 of which are already occupied. 
 
Hampshire County Council will be building a new 900 place secondary school which 
also includes a Special Educational Needs and Disabilities (SEND) Resourced 
Provision to serve the new housing development at North Whiteley. The new 
secondary school is planned to open in September 2027 for ages 11-16 years, 
admitting up to 180 students per year group.  
 
The school will initially be built with 900 places (180 per year group) but is being 
designed to allow expansion by a further 300 places (60 per year group) should 
future local demand require.  
 
The consultation and further information   
This pre-planning consultation will run from Monday 2 September to Monday 30 
September 2024.  
 

Francesca Godden   

   

2 September 2024  strategicplanningunit@hants.gov.uk 

   

 
 
 
 



 

 

A website has been set up with the details of the consultation and supplementary 
documentation including Frequently Asked Questions that may address any queries 
you have. To access this website please go to the online address below:   
 
https://www.hants.gov.uk/aboutthecouncil/haveyoursay/consultations   
 
A drop in event will be held on Tuesday 10 September 2024 from 3:30pm - 
6:30pm at Cornerstone Church of England Primary School, Bluebell Way, Whiteley, 
PO15 7QE providing an opportunity for parents/carers/stakeholders to discuss these 
proposals with Hampshire County Council officers.   
 
If you wish to make a comment on the new Secondary School, please write to 
Francesca Godden, Strategic Development Officer, Children’s Services Department, 
Elizabeth II Court, Winchester, Hampshire, SO23 8UG or by email to: 
strategicplanningunit@hants.gov.uk by Monday 30 September 2024.  
 
Next Steps 
The purpose of this consultation is to seek the views of stakeholders in the 
community on the proposed new school. It is important to the County Council that 
the views of all stakeholders who may be affected by the proposals are carefully 
considered.  
 
Any comments received will be considered prior to the planning application for the 
new secondary school due to be submitted in October 2024.  
 
Linked Consultations 
This consultation follows an earlier, separate consultation on the future education 
offer for children in Whiteley and Fareham. Feedback from that separate 
consultation, as well as a recommended way forward, will be presented for 
consideration to Councillor Roz Chadd, the County Council’s Cabinet Lead Member 
for Children’s Services, at a Decision Day meeting on 25 October 2024. Subject to 
the outcome of that Decision Day, a further consultation will be undertaken as 
required. 
 
Further information can be found here: 
https://www.hants.gov.uk/aboutthecouncil/haveyoursay/consultations/secondary-
school-whiteley  
 
Thank you in advance for taking the time to share your views. Your response will be 
carefully considered as part of the pre-planning consultation. 
 
Yours sincerely 

 
Francesca Godden 
Strategic Development Officer 
Children’s Services Department  
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Grenergy Renewables UK Limited  
6th Floor, 25 Farringdon Street  

 London 
EC4A 4AB 

 
12 August 2024 

 

To Wickham and Knowle Parish Council   

TITCHFIELD LANE BATTERY ENERGY STORAGE SYSTEM PROPOSAL  

I am writing to you on behalf of Grenergy Renewables UK, regarding our development plans for a new 50MW 

Battery Energy Storage System (BESS) in your area.  

Grenergy Renewables are an Independent Power Producer that designs, develops, implements and operates 

renewable energy plants across the globe. Our business model covers all phases of a project’s lifecycle, from 

development, through to construction, plant operation and maintenance, and financial structuring and asset 

management.  

Battery Energy Storage Systems (BESS) are electrical storage plants connected into the grid network that 

enable surplus energy generated from renewable generation, like solar and wind, to be stored when that 

energy cannot be utilised and then discharged into the network when the power is needed most. BESS can also 

operate in several different modes to provide grid with essential stability services. The UK government 

estimates that technologies like BESS, which supports the integration of low-carbon power, can help save the 

UK energy system up to £40 billion by 2050. 

 

The proposed site would be located off Titchfield Lane, Hampshire, PO15 6DY, and covers approximately 1.5 

hectares, including land for proposed landscaping measures and biodiversity net gain. 

The chosen site is selected due to the proximity to Botley Wood substation, located south-west, where the 

project has capacity to connect into the local grid network via an underground connection. 



 

 

 

Our indicative timeline for the development of the project is:   

• July 2024: EIA Screening request submission (Ref: 24/01656/SCREEN) 

• October 2024: Planning submission to Winchester City Council 

• Spring 2024: Anticipated planning determination 

• Spring 2025: Construction starts (subject to grid connection works) 

• Autumn 2026: Operational 

At this early stage of the project, we are looking to engage with key local stakeholders to gain an enhanced 

understanding of the area, local community, and potential matters of interest, to help inform our final 

proposals.   

As a key stakeholder in the area, we value your opinion and feedback and would therefore like to offer a 

meeting to introduce the project and discuss any questions or information about the local area you may have.  

If you would like to arrange a meeting, please provide us with details of your availability. Alternatively, if you 

have any questions or would like to provide any written comments, please don’t hesitate to get in touch via 

our communications agency who sent this email or our project email below. 

Information is also available on our project website, here: https://grenergy.eu/en-uk/projects/titchfield/  

Yours faithfully, 

 

 
Jonathan Cooper 
Senior Development Manager 
Grenergy Renewables UK  
E: projectsuk@grenergy.eu      
 

Titchfield Lane 

Knowle 

Botley Wood Substation 
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24th July 

Meeting with KC regarding Local Plan 

• Letter sent by WCC in 2022 has a paragraph which allows them to review their stance 

in the future. This means they can lawfully go back on what they said. The KC also 

said they would have had to put this disclaimer in the 2022 letter, as the local plan is 

“community led” so they would need to be able to make changes based on 

consultation. Which is what they have done. 

• There is no argument around the Ravenswood site. Once the S106 is to the Councils 

satisfaction it must be signed. We can’t withhold a signature. 

• We can’t see the developer representations until published. Which will be at the 

same time as the parish councils, so wont be able to respond to specifics. We need to 

be clear when this will be and whether we aim our objections at WCC during 

consultation stage or at the Inspector as he reviews the Plan. 

• The developers will be arguing that Wickham is sustainable. There is little argument 

to disprove this. 

• Focus should be on the extra allocation of 100 houses, and the mill lane site. 

• There is perhaps an argument that the 100 houses are not driven by the community 

(the plan is meant to be), and that the developers should not be influencing 

Wickhams allocation. It is not what the community want. 

• The Inspector will receive hundreds if not thousands of representations to go 

through. In order to stand out it is best to offer a solution. A potential solution being 

that we say “we don’t want the 100 houses, but if we get them then we would like 

them all to go on the Glebe”. Then give reasons Mill Lane is not a suitable site. 

• Mill Lane – the developer/promoter of this site will say “highways issues will be dealt 

with as part of the application”. The Council need to clearly explain why this is not a 

suitable site, and it needs to be from “experts” not a “in our opinion”. So KC is 

suggesting a highways consultant should be instructed as part of future work. 

• Representation needs to be made around the work the PC has been doing on the Mill 

Lane site and sports pitches and provide evidence that the sports pitches are not 

affordable.  

• Some spatial awareness work needs to be done to explain the location of Wickham 

and Knowle and the impact of the Welborne development, plus the Ravenswood 

site.  

• There is little value in presenting arguments at the Scrutiny Committee. This 

committee really just sense checks ahead of Cabinet. A formal response is required 

during the official consultation period. This will go to WCC and the Inspector. 

 

 

Action arising: 



• Need to decide whether or not to speak at the scrutiny Committee in light of 

KC advising no real benefit and keeping our “powder dry” 

• The PC should devise a strategy for developing strong arguments and presenting 

evidence to support them for the housing site choices and why Mill Lane is not 

suitable for either housing or sports. This needs to consider the timetable fr 

consultation and Inspector review 

• PC should consider engaging KC to advise on work we should do to provide the 

evidence and determine budgets for them  

 
















